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Roanoke Rapids, N. C.

February 9, 2010
REGULAR MEETING
The regular meeting of the City Council of the City of Roanoke Rapids was held on the above date at 7:00 p.m. at the Lloyd Andrews City Meeting Hall.

Present:

Emery G. Doughtie, Mayor




Carl Ferebee, Mayor Pro Tem




Ernest C. Bobbitt)






Edward Liverman)



COUNCIL MEMBERS



Suetta S. Scarbrough)



Greg Lawson)



Paul Sabiston, City Manager




Lisa B. Vincent, CMC, City Clerk




Gilbert Chichester, City Attorney

Mayor Doughtie called the meeting to order and opened the meeting with prayer.  
Adoption of Business Agenda

Mayor Doughtie called Council’s attention to the Conflict of Interest statement in the agenda packet.  

With no one indicating a conflict of interest with any of the items on the agenda, motion was made by Councilman Liverman, seconded by Councilman Lawson and unanimously carried to adopt the business agenda for February 9. 2010.
Approval of Council Minutes
Motion was made by Councilman Ferebee, seconded by Councilwoman Scarbrough and unanimously carried to approve Council Minutes dated January 5, 2010 (Work Session).

Motion was made by Councilman Bobbitt, seconded by Councilman Ferebee and unanimously carried to approve Council Minutes dated January 12, 2010 (Regular Meeting).
Public Hearing:  Special Use Permit Request from Victory Baptist Church to Allow Construction of a Family Life Center at 107 Lakeview Drive
Mayor Doughtie announced that anyone wishing to speak during this public hearing should sign up with the Clerk.  He indicated that this is a quasi-judicial hearing and testimony must be sworn.
City Clerk Vincent swore in Planning & Development Director Amanda Jarratt, Pastor Michael Jones and Project Engineer Nick Rightmyer.
A public hearing having been advertised and proper notices having been given according to law, Mayor Doughtie opened the public hearing.
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Planning & Development Director Jarratt pointed out the location of the request on the site plan, and highlighted the following staff report which she asked to be entered into the minutes: 

January 17, 2010

To:

Mayor & City Council Members

From:
Amanda C. Jarratt, Planning and Development Director

Reference:
Victory Baptist Church Special Use Permit to Allow Construction of an 


Approximately 
16,000 Square Foot Family Life Center in the R-20 


Residential District Located at 107 Lakeview Drive

Victory Baptist Church in conjunction with Lakeview Park Baptist Church has submitted a Petition for a Special Use Permit to allow the construction of an approximately 16,000 square foot Family Life Center at 107 Lakeview Drive.  The two churches are planning to merge together and become known as Victory Baptist Church.  The proposed building will contain twelve classrooms, a kitchen, and a gymnasium for use by members of the church.  The property is located in an R-20 residential zoning classification and is approximately 6.8 acres in size.  There is currently a 17,800 square foot building onsite and the existing sanctuary is of adequate size for the proposed merger of congregations.
The Council is now required to hold a public hearing followed by a final decision concerning this matter.

The Planning and Development staff has made the following findings concerning this request:

1.
The requested permit is within its jurisdiction according to the table of permissible 
uses; or


The requested permit is within its jurisdiction.
2.
The application is complete; or


The application is complete.
3.
If completed as proposed in the application, the development will comply with all 
requirements of The Land Use Ordinance; or


The Development will comply with all of the requirements of the Land Use Ordinance if 
completed as proposed in the application.

The following seven items were also considered when evaluating item #4 (a), (b), (c) and (d) that follows:

1:
ingress and egress to the lot and proposed structures, especially by pedestrians and 
automobiles, is safe and convenient in terms of access and traffic flow; and,


This  is probably true; the site has direct access to Lakeview Drive via existing driveway 
entrances.  In addition, the Church is requesting that the Department of Transportation 
analyze the feasibility of an entrance to the Church directly from Bolling Road to decrease 
traffic along Lakeview Drive. 

2:
off-street parking and loading affects adjacent property (in terms of traffic generation, 
economic impact, noise, glare and odor) similar to uses permitted in that zoning district; 
and,
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This is probably true; all required parking of vehicles can be accommodated on the existing 
Church property.  In addition, parking lot improvements will be made as a part of this 
project.
3:
refuse disposal affects adjacent property similar to uses permitted in that zoning district; 
and,


This is probably true; the location and quantity of required refuse receptacles shall be 
determined by the Public Works Director in accordance with established policies.
4:
utilities are available; and,


This is probably true; all utilities are currently available for the site.
5:
the type, dimensions and character of screening and buffering satisfactorily screens 
adjacent property; and,


This is probably true; the parcel of land is zoned R-20 residential and based on its 
construction blends in with adjoining properties.  A Type “A” opaque screen will be placed at 
the rear of the property to screen the Family Life Center from adjoining residential 
properties.
6:
signs and lighting affect adjacent property similar to uses permitted in that zoning district; 
and,


This is probably true; additional signs and lighting should not be necessary for this addition 
to the Church.  The placement and type of lighting will be reviewed during the site plan 
process to ensure no detrimental effect to adjoining property owners.
7:
required yards, open space and existing trees and other attractive and natural features of 
the land are preserved.


This is probably true; the site is currently fully developed and landscaped.
Given the preceding, the Staff has made the following findings concerning this request:

4:
If completed as proposed, the development, more probably than not:


(a)
Will not materially endanger the public health or safety; or



The staff has determined this is probably true; the proposed use will have direct 

access to Lakeview Drive.  An assessment of the previously referenced seven items 

used to evaluate 4 (a), (b), (c) & (d) indicates no specific endangerment to the public 

health or safety that is not adequately addressed.

(b)
Will not substantially injure the value of the adjoining or abutting property; or


The staff has determined this is probably true.  The property is currently used as a 

church facility and any impact this addition would have should be minimal.


(c)
Will be in harmony with the area in which it is to be located; or



The staff has determined this is probably true; the proposed use is an accessory to 

the existing church facility currently located on this site.  Its use as proposed will be 

in harmony with the existing surrounding residential uses in the area based on the 

previously referenced seven items used to evaluate items 4 (a), (b), (c) & (d).
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(d)
Will be in general conformity with the Comprehensive Development Plan, 


Thoroughfare Plan, or other plan officially adopted by the City Council.



The staff has determined this is probably true.  The Comprehensive Development 

Plan states the following policies should be considered:



Residential Land Use


9.3
Land uses considered harmful to the health, safety and welfare of area 


residents shall be prohibited from infringing upon the livability of 



residential areas.



9.4
Proposed residential development which would expose residents to 


harmful effects of incompatible development or environmental hazards 


shall be prohibited.

The applicant has addressed the requisite questions, which must be answered by the City Council in the application.  It is your obligation to insure each has been adequately addressed after hearing all parties prior to rendering your final decision.

Staff Recommendation:  After a complete review of the information submitted to date by the applicant, it is the Staff’s opinion that the request satisfactorily meets the requirements of Section 151 – 54 of the Land Use Ordinance. 

The Staff recommends, however, if the Permit is approved, it is subject to the following stipulations:

1. The Family Life Center shall be developed in accordance with the site layout plan prepared 
by m.s. consultants, inc. entitled Lakeview Park Baptist Church dated January 27, 2010 as 
kept in the Planning and 
Development Office for greater reference.

2. Additional detailed construction drawings and building plans shall be provided to the 
Planning and Development staff, when requested, to determine compliance with any one 
or more of the provisions of the Land Use Ordinance, Building Code, Fire Code, City Code 
or other applicable required code or ordinance.

3. A Type “A” opaque buffer shall be erected along the rear property line as shown on the 
exhibit in order to screen the Family Life Center from adjoining residential uses.

4. Appropriate permits and approvals shall be obtained from the North Carolina Department 
of Transportation prior to any construction within the right-of-way of Bolling Road.

The Council has several options regarding this Special Use Permit application:  (1) approval of the request as submitted; (2) denial of the request; (3) approval of the request, subject to certain stated conditions.

If this request is denied, the petitioner may not resubmit the request for a period of one (1) year, unless he can produce significant credible new information concerning the issue, after which he may be re-heard by the Council if they deem the new information significant in nature.

Mr. Nick Rightmyer with m.s. consultants, inc., 500 Jackson Street, Roanoke Rapids, NC stated he is present tonight representing Victory Baptist Church.  He stated they have evaluated the parking to ensure that there will be adequate parking on the site so that no one will have to park on the street.  He stated they are also complying with the City’s storm water regulations to ensure that their design does not release storm water at a higher rate than is currently released.  
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Mr. Rightmyer stated although no additional traffic is proposed, they plan to construct a third entrance off of Bolling Road.  He stated for aesthetic purposes, they are proposing shade and screen trees, and where the construction site adjoins residential property, an opaque fence will be erected.
Councilman Ferebee asked Ms. Jarratt if she had received any comments from surrounding property owners.

Ms. Jarratt indicated she received two calls and both were requesting information about the request.  She stated neither was opposed to the request.

Pastor Michael Jones of Victory Baptist Church, 118 Midway Lane, Roanoke Rapids, NC stated he is present tonight to answer any questions the Council may have.

There being no one else to speak, Mayor Doughtie declared the public hearing closed.

Ms. Jarratt stated Council has been provided a revised work sheet to work through each of the Findings of Fact which is structured in the same manner as the staff report.  She explained that several motions will be required concerning this request.

Motion was made by Councilwoman Scarbrough, seconded by Councilman Lawson and unanimously carried that items 1 – 3 of Section I are true based on the foregoing staff report dated January 17, 2010 and Section 151-54 of the Land Use Ordinance:  (1)  the requested permit is within its jurisdiction according to the table of permitted uses; (2)  the application is complete and (3)  if completed as proposed in the application, the development will comply with all requirements of the Land Use Ordinance.

Councilman Ferebee asked Ms. Jarratt if the opaque fencing will aesthetically complement the surroundings.
Ms. Jarratt explained that the Type “A” opaque fence can also be planted vegetation.  She stated this is something that the Council may want to specify in the four stipulations.

Councilman Ferebee stated sometimes a natural buffer is more conducive to other surroundings.

Ms. Jarratt stated there is currently a natural wooded buffer between the properties.  She pointed out that staff is recommending four stipulations and one is the erection of a Type “A” buffer which can be more specific if Council wishes it to be planted vegetation.

Councilman Ferebee stated he will leave that up to the Planning Department but usually there are natural buffers next to homes.

Mayor Doughtie asked Ms. Jarratt if the topic of a buffer was brought up by the two callers she spoke with.
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Ms. Jarratt stated no.  She stated one caller was interested in the type of building material to be used and the other call just wanted to know what the building would be used for.

Mayor Doughtie stated anyone living within 100 feet of the property received notification of this hearing and had an opportunity to attend and voice their concerns.

Councilman Lawson asked if NCDOT had any problems with the new entrance off of Bolling Road since Bolling Road is a state road.

Ms. Jarratt indicated that they forwarded a conceptual layout to Ronnie Keeter with NCDOT and he is in favor of it.

Mayor Doughtie stated the driveway entrance is part of the project.

Ms. Jarratt stated that is correct.

Motion was made by Councilman Ferebee, seconded by Councilman Liverman and unanimously carried that items 1 – 7 of Section II are true based on the foregoing staff report dated January 17, 2010:  (1) ingress and egress to the property is safe and convenient in terms of access and traffic flow; (2) off-street parking and loading affects adjacent property similar to uses permitted in that zoning district; (3) refuse disposal affects adjacent property similar to uses permitted in that zoning district; (4) utilities are available; (5) the type, dimensions and character of screening and buffering satisfactorily screens adjacent property; (6) signs and lighting affect adjacent property similar to uses permitted in that zoning district; (7) required yards, open space, and existing trees and other attractive and natural features of the land are preserved.  

Ms. Jarratt stated the next section contains four critical items to be addressed by Council.  She explained that if Council finds that any one of the four is not true, the permit cannot be issued.  She stated staff has not found any reason that this project would be detrimental to the public health or safety, that it would injure the adjoining or abutting properties, that it would not be in harmony with the area, or that it is not in conformity with the Comprehensive Development Plan, Thoroughfare Plan or any other plan officially adopted by the City Council.
Motion was made by Councilman Ferebee, seconded by Councilman Bobbitt and unanimously carried that it is true based on the foregoing staff report dated January 17, 2010 and items 1 – 7 included in that report, that if completed as proposed, the development, more probably than not will not materially endanger the public health or safety.

Motion was made by Councilman Ferebee, seconded by Councilman Bobbitt and unanimously carried that it is true based on the foregoing staff report dated January 17, 2010 and items 1 – 7 included in that report, that if completed as proposed, the development, more probably than not will not substantially injure the value of the adjoining or abutting property.
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Motion was made by Councilman Ferebee, seconded by Councilman Liverman and unanimously carried that it is true based on the foregoing staff report dated January 17, 2010 and items 1 – 7 included in that report, that if completed as proposed, the development, more probably than not will be in harmony with the area in which it is to be located.

Motion was made by Councilman Ferebee, seconded by Councilman Bobbitt and unanimously carried that it is true based on the foregoing staff report dated January 17, 2010 and items 1 – 7 included in that report, that if completed as proposed, the development, more probably than not will be in general conformity with the Comprehensive Development Plan, Thoroughfare Plan, or any other plan officially adopted by the City Council.

Motion was made by Councilman Lawson, seconded by Councilman Liverman and unanimously carried to grant the Special Use Permit to Victory Baptist Church to allow construction of a Family Life Center located at 107 Lakeview Drive, subject to the following four stipulations:

1. The Family Life Center shall be developed in accordance with the site layout plan prepared by m.s. consultants, inc. entitled Lakeview Park Baptist Church dated January 27, 2010 as kept in the Planning and Development Office for greater reference.

2. Additional detailed construction drawings and building plans shall be provided to the Planning and Development staff, when requested, to determine compliance with any one or more of the provisions of the Land Use Ordinance, Building Code, Fire Code, City Code or other applicable required code or ordinance.

3. A Type “A” opaque buffer shall be erected along the rear property line as shown on the exhibit in order to screen the Family Life Center from adjoining residential uses.

4. Appropriate permits and approvals shall be obtained from the North Carolina Department of Transportation prior to any construction within the right-of-way of Bolling Road.

Mayor Doughtie thanked Ms. Jarratt for her hard work to make this process easier for City Council.  He also thanked Mr. Rightmyer and Pastor Jones and his Church for putting together this good project.  He stated he is sure DOT is appreciative of the Church saving them money by putting in another driveway off of Bolling Road.  He stated the people in the building supply business and people looking for jobs will also be appreciative.  Mayor Doughtie stated it is good for morale to see things being built—especially when it is a House of God.  He stated he looks forward to the Church moving into their new building.
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Demolition Order for 93 Jackson Street
Planning & Development Director Jarratt pointed out on the overhead projector photographs of the inside and outside of the dwelling, and reviewed the following staff report with Council:
January 27, 2010

To:      
Paul Sabiston, City Manager

From:
 Amanda C. Jarratt, Planning and Development Director

Re:     
93 Jackson St. parcel # 0908052: ORDER TO DEMOLISH AND REMOVE 


DWELLING

The following is provided as a chronological order of events concerning the above referenced property:

· April 24, 2008 – An exterior only inspection was performed. Several Minimum Housing 
Code violations were noticed along with Municipal Code violations of tall grass, trash 
and junk. 

· April 24, 2008 – An informal letter was mailed to the owner requesting that he contact 
the Code Officer regarding the maintenance and repair of the dwelling.  The owner is 
given the opportunity to bring the dwelling up to Minimum Housing Code with no 
further action required by the Code Officer.

· May 16, 2008– A Notice of Lis Pendens was filed with The Clerk of Superior Court in 
Halifax at a cost of $8.00.

· June 11, 2008 – Formal research was completed at the Halifax County Register of 
Deeds and Clerk of Court’s Office.

· June 11, 2008 – Hearing notice was mailed via certified and regular mail to owner. 

· June 18, 2008 – Certified mail returned; not deliverable as addressed-unable to 
forward.   

· July 11, 2008 – Hearing notice by regular mail was not returned.  (Delivery of Hearing 
Notice is deemed sufficient.)
· July 11, 2008 – The Hearing was held at 10:30 a.m. with Code Enforcement Officer Matt 
Glenn and Minimum Housing Code Enforcement Officer Donald Tart in attendance.  An 
Administrative Warrant was 
obtained and posted to enter the dwelling since the 
owner did not attend. Entry to the dwelling was gained through an unlocked window.  
At this time a detailed visual inspection of the exterior and interior was made.  A list of 
all observed Minimum Housing violations is made.  After the inspection, it was 
determined that the cost of the repairs to bring the dwelling up to Minimum Housing 
Code would be greater than 50% of the current tax value of the dwelling.  The current 
tax value of the dwelling is $15,200 with the repairs estimated at $11,000.

· August 13, 2008 – Findings of Fact was sent with an Order that the owner shall bring 
the dwelling into compliance with the Minimum Housing Code by demolishing and 
removing the dwelling from the property or by repairing, altering or by improving the 
structure to correct all of the conditions and deficiencies noted in the attached 
Exhibit A by a date not later than the 11th day of November, 2008.  Mailing is by 
Certified and Regular mail to the owner.  The notice was posted to the dwelling.  
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      Formal Minimum Housing activity for the dwelling was posted on the City Planning 
      web page.

· August 20, 2008 – The Findings of Fact notice mailed to the owner by Certified and 
Regular mail was returned to the Code Officer marked “not deliverable as addressed-
unable to forward”. 

· November 03, 2008 – A letter was sent reminding owner of the upcoming deadline of 
November 11, 2008 to have the dwelling repaired, or demolished and removed.

· November 12, 2008 – Re-Inspection was performed and repairs had not been made to 
bring the dwelling up to code nor had the dwelling been demolished and removed.  
(Gilbert Chichester, City Attorney, advised to cancel formal process at this time 
due to the fact of not absolutely sure that the hearing notice sent June 11, 2008 
was delivered to the owner.)
· August 12, 2009 – Research was completed again at the Halifax County Register of 
Deeds and Clerk of Court’s Office.

· August 19, 2009 – Hearing notice was posted on dwelling, advertised by legal/public 
notice for three (3) consecutive weeks and mailed via certified and regular mail to 
owner. 

· August 26, 2009 – Hearing Notice advertised by legal/public notice, Hearing Notice 
sent by regular mail returned; not deliverable as addressed-unable to forward.

· August 31, 2009 – Hearing Notice sent by Certified mail returned; not deliverable as 
addressed-unable to forward.

· September 02, 2009 – Hearing Notice advertised by legal/public notice. 

· September 17, 2009 – The Hearing was held at 10:30 a.m. with Code Enforcement 
Officer Walter Johnson and Minimum Housing Code Enforcement Officer Donald Tart 
in attendance.  An Administrative Warrant was obtained and posted to enter the 
dwelling since the owner did not attend.  Entry to the dwelling was gained through an 
unlocked window.  At this time a detailed visual inspection of the exterior and interior 
was made.  A list of all observed Minimum Housing violations is made. After the 
inspection it was determined that the cost of the repairs to bring the dwelling up to 
Minimum Housing Code would be greater than 50% of the current tax value of the 
dwelling. The current tax value of the dwelling is $15,200 with the repairs estimated at 
$11,500.

· September 18, 2009 – Findings of Fact was sent with an Order that the owner shall 
bring the dwelling into compliance with the Minimum Housing Code by demolishing 
and removing the dwelling from the property or by repairing, altering or by improving 
the structure to correct all of the conditions and deficiencies noted in the attached 
Exhibit A by a date not later than the 17th day of December, 2009.  Mailing is by 
Certified and Regular mail to the owner. The notice was posted to the dwelling.  Formal 
Minimum Housing activity for the dwelling was posted on the City Planning web page.

· September 28, 2009 – The Findings of Fact notice mailed to the owner by Regular mail 
was returned to the Code Officer marked “not deliverable as addressed-unable to 
forward”.

· October 01, 2009 – The Findings of Fact notice mailed to the owner by Certified mail 
was returned to the Code Officer marked “not deliverable as addressed-unable to 
forward”.
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· December 07, 2009 – A letter was sent reminding owner of the upcoming deadline of 
December 17, 2009 to have the dwelling repaired, or demolished and removed.

· December 18, 2009 – Re-Inspection was performed and repairs had not been made to 
bring the dwelling up to code nor had the dwelling been demolished and removed. 

· January 24, 2010 – Public notice is published in the Roanoke Rapids Daily Herald to give 
notice of the scheduled City Council meeting on February 09, 2010 to consider a 
request for City Council to adopt an Ordinance directing the Code Enforcement Officer 
to demolish and remove the dwelling located 93 Jackson Street Roanoke Rapids, N. C.

· January 31, 2010 – Public notice is published in the Roanoke Rapids Daily Herald to give 
notice of the scheduled City Council meeting on February 09, 2010 to consider a 
request for City Council to adopt an Ordinance directing the Code Enforcement Officer 
to demolish and remove the dwelling located 93 Jackson Street Roanoke Rapids, N. C.

· February 03, 2010 – Request is made to the City Manager for review and action by the 
City Council.  It has been 139 days since the Hearing was conducted at the dwelling. 

· Taxes in the amount of $1,248.32 are owed for the tax years of 2005-2008.

· $1,415.00 is owed for lot cutting for the years of 2006- 2008.

Staff Recommendation

We have determined the dwelling to be in a Dilapidated condition as defined by the Minimum Housing Code.  The staff has properly accomplished the required procedures and the owner has failed to comply with the Official’s Order.

We are requesting City Council adopt an Ordinance directing the Code Enforcement Officer to demolish and remove the dwelling located at 93 Jackson Street Roanoke Rapids, N. C. with a lien to be placed against the real property upon which the costs of removal are incurred.

Motion was made by Councilman Liverman, seconded by Councilman Ferebee and unanimously carried to adopt the following ordinance:

ORDINANCE DIRECTING THE CODE ENFORCEMENT OFFICER TO DEMOLISH AND REMOVE PROPERTY AS UNFIT FOR HUMAN HABITATION AND DIRECTING THAT A NOTICE BE PLACED THEREON THAT THE SAME MAY NOT BE OCCUPIED: 93 Jackson Street Roanoke Rapids, N. C. (Parcel #0908052).


WHEREAS, the City Council of the City of Roanoke Rapids finds that the dwelling described herein is dilapidated and unfit for human habitation under the provisions of the Housing Code, and that all of the procedures of the Code of the City of Roanoke Rapids, North Carolina, have been complied with; and

 
WHEREAS, this dwelling should be removed or demolished, as directed by the Code Enforcement Official, and should be placarded by placing thereon a notice prohibiting the use for human habitation, in that the costs of repairs needed to bring it into compliance with the minimum housing code exceeds 50% of the current value of the dwelling; and


WHEREAS, the owner of this dwelling has been given a reasonable opportunity to bring the dwelling up to the standards of the Housing Code pursuant to an Order issued by the Code Enforcement Official and the owner has failed to comply with the lawful Order of the Code Enforcement Official to repair or demolish the property within the time therein described; and
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WHEREAS, G. S. 160A-443 (5) and Chapter 152 of the Code of the City of Roanoke Rapids, North Carolina, empowers the City of Roanoke Rapids to have its Code Enforcement Official to remove or demolish a dwelling when an Order of the Code Enforcement Official has not been complied with;


NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT ORDAINED by the City Council of the City of Roanoke Rapids that:


Section 1.  The Code Enforcement Official is hereby authorized and directed to place a placard containing the legend:   

“This building is unfit for human habitation; the use or occupation of this building for human habitation is prohibited and unlawful.”

on the building located at 93 Jackson Street, in the City of Roanoke Rapids, North Carolina.


Section 2.  The Code Enforcement Official is hereby authorized and directed to vacate the dwelling of all occupants and to remove or demolish the dwelling, said dwelling being located at 93 Jackson Street in the City of Roanoke Rapids North Carolina, and owned by KHC Redevelopment, LLC. In accordance with the Order of the Code Enforcement Official issued pursuant to the Minimum Housing Ordinance contained in Chapter 152 of the Code of the City of Roanoke Rapids, North Carolina.


Section 3.(a) The cost of removal or demolition shall constitute a lien against the real property upon which the cost was incurred.  The lien shall be filed in the office of the City Tax Collector, and shall have the same priority and be collected in the same manner as the lien for special assessments in Article 10 of G. S. Chapter 160A.



    (b)  Upon completion of the required removal or demolition, the Building Inspector shall sell the materials of the dwelling and credit the proceeds against the cost of removal or demolition.  The Code Enforcement Official shall certify the remaining balance to the Tax Collector. If a surplus remains after sale of the materials and satisfaction of the cost of removal or demolition, the Code Enforcement Official shall deposit the surplus in the Superior Court where it shall be secured and disbursed in the manner provided by G. S. 160A-443 (6).  


Section 4. It shall be unlawful for any person to remove or cause to be removed the placard from any building to which it is affixed.  It shall likewise be unlawful for any person to occupy or to permit the occupancy of any building therein declared to be unfit for human habitation.


Section 5.  If the owner of the property should either demolish the dwelling at his own expense, or if, in the opinion of the code enforcement officer, the owner has rehabilitated the dwelling to the extent that it meets or exceeds the requirements of the minimum housing code prior to the time scheduled for demolition under this ordinance, then the City Manager is authorized to rescind this demolition order without further action by the City Council. 


Section 6. This Ordinance shall become effective immediately after its adoption.

Resolution Approving and Authorizing Execution of Resignation, Appointment and Acceptance Agreement for a New Trustee in Connection with the Bond Order for the Music and Entertainment District
City Manager Sabiston stated this is a fairly standard approval.  He stated First-Citizens has sold its Bond Trustee business to U.S. Bank National Association and Council is required to adopt a resolution approving and authorizing the execution of the required agreement sent to us by the Bank.
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Motion was made by Councilman Ferebee, seconded by Councilman Bobbitt and unanimously carried to adopt the following resolution:

RESOLUTION APPROVING AND AUTHORIZING EXECUTION OF
RESIGNATION, APPOINTMENT AND ACCEPTANCE AGREEMENT

FOR

TRUSTEE UNDER AMENDED AND RESTATED ORDER

ADOPTED FEBRUARY 27, 2007 (THE “BOND ORDER”)

FOR THE CITY OF ROANOKE RAPIDS MUSIC AND ENTERTAINMENT

DISTRICT SPECIAL REVENUE BOND ANTICIPATION NOTE, SERIES 2006

WHEREAS, on October 19, 2009, First-Citizens Bank & Trust Company (“First-Citizens”) sold its Bond Trustee Business to U.S. Bank National Association (“U.S. Bank”) including the City of Roanoke Rapids Music and Entertainment District Special Revenue Bond Anticipation Note, Series 2006; and

WHEREAS, in connection with the sale, First-Citizens desires to resign as Trustee under the Bond Order and U.S. Bank desires to be appointed as successor Trustee and assume all of the duties, obligations and responsibilities of the Trustee under the Bond Order; and


WHEREAS, the City of Roanoke Rapids desires to appoint U.S. bank as successor Trustee under the Trust Indenture;


NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED BY THE ROANOKE RAPIDS CITY COUNCIL to approve the attached Resignation, Appointment and Acceptance Agreement, and to authorize the Mayor to execute the agreement.


ADOPTED this 9th day of February, 2010.








__________________________________________








           Emery G. Doughtie, Mayor

ATTEST:

____________________________________

    Lisa B. Vincent, City Clerk

RESIGNATION, APPOINTMENT AND ACCEPTANCE AGREEMENT

Amended and Restated Order adopted February 27, 2007 
and any and all ancillary agreements

pursuant to which the Trustee acts in its capacity(ies)

described therein (the “Trust Indenture”)


This Resignation, Appointment and Acceptance Agreement (this “Agreement”), is dated as of January 6, 2010, by and among First-Citizens Bank & Trust Company (“First-Citizens”), U.S. Bank National Association (“U.S. Bank”) and the City of Roanoke Rapids (the “City”).

WITNESSETH:

A.    First-Citizens currently serves as Trustee (the “Trustee”) pursuant to the Trust Indenture and performs the services and functions of such, subject to the terms and conditions therein.
B.   The City desires to appoint U.S. Bank as successor Trustee under the Trust Indenture.  First-Citizens desires to assign and transfer to U.S. Bank, and U.S. Bank desires to accept and perform the services, functions and duties of the Trustee under the Trust Indenture.

NOW THEREFORE, the signatories hereto in consideration of the covenants and undertakings made herein agree as follows:
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1.  Capitalized terms used but not defined herein shall have the respective meanings established for such terms under the Trust Indenture.

2.  As of the Effective Date, as defined below, First-Citizens hereby resigns as Trustee under the Trust Indenture and assigns and transfers to U.S. Bank all of First-Citizens’ right, claims and obligations under the Trust Indenture relating to services to be performed as Trustee from and after the Effective Date, and all records maintained as Trustee necessary for the administration from and after the Effective Date.

3.  First-Citizens shall have no rights, claims or obligations under the Trust Indenture as Trustee relating to services to be performed from and after the Effective Date; provided however that First-Citizens shall retain its obligations to the Issuer and securities holders and retain its rights and claims under the Trust Indenture for performance of its services, functions and duties as Trustee prior to the Effective Date.
4.  The City hereby appoints U.S. Bank as successor Trustee under the Trust Indenture effective as of the Effective Date.
5.  U.S. Bank hereby accepts the foregoing appointment and fully assumes, as of the Effective Date, the rights, claims and obligations of Trustee and agrees to perform the services, functions and duties of the Trustee under the Trust Indenture as expressly provided therein.
6.  The effective date of this Agreement (the “Effective Date”) shall be the latter of:  (i) the date that a fully executed copy of this Agreement is received by U.S. Bank or (ii) the date marking the end of any applicable notice period required for the appointment of successors under the Trust Indenture.
7.  Nothing in this Agreement shall affect any rights or obligations of First-Citizens or U.S. Bank under the corporate trust business purchase agreement or any of the related ancillary agreements between First-Citizens and U.S. Bank.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, each of the parties hereto has caused this Agreement to be duly executed and delivered on its behalf.







CITY OF ROANOKE RAPIDS







By:_______________________________________







      _______________________________________







         (Please print name and title)

FIRST-CITIZENS BANK & TRUST COMPANY

U.S. BANK NATIONAL ASSOCIATION

By:_____________________________________________

By:________________________________________

        Gene Lewis, III, Senior Vice President
                Dennis M. Egan, Senior Vice President

Mosquito Control Resolution

City Manager Sabiston stated in order to participate in the State’s Mosquito Control Reimbursement Program, the City Council must designate, by resolution, an official to act on their behalf with the Department of Environment and Natural Resources.  He indicated that this reimbursement program allows up to a 50% match of what we spend in mosquito control but unfortunately it does not always work out that way.  He stated depending on the State’s funds, we usually end up with about a 20% or 30% match which is better than nothing.  He stated a resolution has been prepared designating Public Works Director Parnell as the City’s agent.
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Motion was made by Councilman Lawson, seconded by Councilman Liverman and unanimously carried to adopt the following resolution:

RESOLUTION DESIGNATING OFFICIAL TO SIGN PAPERS AND TO

OTHERWISE REPRESENT THE BOARD IN CONNECTION WITH
MOSQUITO CONTROL

It is hereby ordered that Richard Parnell, as agent for the City of Roanoke Rapids, is hereby authorized and empowered to sign and execute all papers and documents necessary in connection with the request made to the Division of Environmental Health, North Carolina Department of Environment and Natural Resources, for aid in control of mosquitoes.  He is further authorized and required to carry out all agreements stipulated in the project application submitted by us to the Division of Environmental Health, North Carolina Department of Environment and Natural Resources, and to perform other acts that are proper and necessary in connection with the operation of this project.  Acts of said person on behalf of said City of Roanoke Rapids, are in all respects validated, approved and confirmed.

Adopted this the 9th day of February, 2010.








____________________________________________









Emery G. Doughtie, Mayor

ATTEST:

_____________________________________

   Lisa B. Vincent, City Clerk

City Manager’s Report
City Manager Sabiston stated his written bi-weekly report was included in Council’s agenda packet along with the monthly departmental reports.  He highlighted his report as follows:
· Finances:   January 2010 monthly revenues and expenses are attached as part of the monthly report by the Finance Department.  Year-to-date revenues are $10,134,565 (68.7% of budgeted revenues) (Month’s Revenue - $1,804,775) and YTD expenses, including transfers, are $7,937,540 (52.7% of budgeted expenses) (Month’s Expenses - $885,086).  The Sales and Use Tax receipts year-to-date are $879,354 (-5.4% from this time last year) (Monthly Collection - $165,207).  Total revenues exceed expenditures by $2,197,025 as of January 31, 2010 for FY 09/10.

City Manager Sabiston stated we are in good shape but the Sales Tax is something we need to keep an eye on.

· Golden LEAF/Main Street:  This application was among 8 that were short-listed by vote of the local Halifax committee considering such community projects.  The City filed a joint application with all of the other municipalities in Halifax County seeking a total of $400,000, to be divided proportionately among the cities.

City Manager Sabiston stated when this report was written on Friday, we were still waiting on a decision by the Golden LEAF Board but you have probably seen in the newspaper that the awards have already been made.  He reported that we did not get a “yes” but the good news is that we did not get a “no”.  He stated Chris Wicker spoke with the folks at Golden LEAF and they plan to look at two more projects to fund.  He stated they will be visiting Roanoke Rapids to look at our project.  
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City Manager Sabiston stated our project is still viable and he would like to congratulate the projects that have already been awarded.
· Opportunity Clean Sweep:  The final numbers for this program are attached in the Public Works Department report.  This initiative has been extremely successful these past 18 weeks.  I believe this is a program that we can repeat each year in some degree and, hopefully, it will be easier each year.  In the meantime, the City staff will continue with its basic code enforcement activity.

City Manager Sabiston reported on the final numbers for Opportunity Clean Sweep from the Public Works Departmental Report:
	Month
	Homes

Visited
	Violations*
	Vehicle
	Sheds
	Violations
	Demolished
	Tons Collected
	Disposal Costs

	September
	497
	310
	20
	193
	12
	2
	12.98
	$ 614.08

	October
	2,337
	397
	88
	761
	41
	11
	109.31
	$5,171.42

	November
	2,425
	303
	217
	52
	34
	8
	36.84
	$1,742.90

	December
	2,574
	251
	193
	130
	17
	7
	15.04
	$711.99

	TOTALS
	7,833
	1,261
	518
	1,136
	138
	28
	174.17
	$8,240.39


*The breakdown for violations was as follows:

White Goods
                 50


Tall Grass

                 93


Noxious Grass
              290


Junk/Trash
              343


Building Materials
              220


Fence Violations
                41


Miscellaneous Violations       224




             _____


       TOTAL                                1,261

City Manager Sabiston stated these numbers are impressive and he would like to applaud Richard and his department, Amanda and her department and also the Police Department for loaning an officer for this program.  He stated we now have a model for the future.
· Inmate Program:  The inmates were not able to get here last week because of the snow but they are back this week and working hard.
· Roanoke Rapids Theatre:   The City received the January lease payment a few days late and as of yet, we have not received the February payment—but it is not delinquent.

· Nuisance Ordinance Revisions:  Staff is planning to submit recommended revisions to the Nuisance Ordinance at the next meeting.  The recommended changes are pretty black and white but they are things that will tighten the ordinance and make us more effective.
· Update of Grant Activity:  Chris Wicker has met individually with all department heads and key staff to see what grant needs their departments may have and also to lay ground work for being able to assist each department where it will be most effective.  Chris has been very busy working with the City Manager and staff on things that have allowed us to be able to get more work done, and Chris has a detailed report which is included in this bi-weekly report.  The following is a list of grants Chris has been working on, investigating or plans to work on in February: 
(Golden LEAF Foundation Main Street Revitalization Program Grant

(Energy Efficiency Grant for Municipal Buildings (Recovery Fund)

(Rochelle Park Adopt A Trail Grant

(Wal-Mart Grant for Canal Half Marathon
(Gang Prevention and Intervention Pilot Program

(Main Street Solutions Program Grant
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(Lowes Grant Aquatic Center Revitalization Project

(LED Street Light Pilot Project

(Library Roof USDA Grant

(Urban Forestry Grant

(Fire Department Grant

· RABA/Main Street Coordinator:  At the last meeting, City Council gave direction to the City Manager and City Attorney to draft a contract between RABA and the City and to draft a contract between RABA and the employee to be hired as the Main Street Coordinator.  
City Manager Sabiston stated once they began researching how to separate this, the issue got to be more daunting.  He stated Councilwoman Scarbrough sent a copy of the contract presented at the last meeting to Diane Juffras with the School of Government.  He stated he spoke with Ms. Juffras and explained the reluctance of City Council to have an additional City employee.  He stated she suggested we consider another class of employee within city government—temporary, part-time or contract.  He stated after discussing this, Ms. Juffras stated a temporary employee could work full-time for less than one year, and could actually work 11 months and 29 days.  He stated the employee would have no claim to benefits.  He stated RABA could still provide health benefits through the City’s plan.  He stated the only other thing would be to house the employee and have no other connection.  He stated we would not supervise or have any control over the employee.  Mr. Sabiston stated this would make it easy for us but does not meet the needs of RABA.  He stated we are back at second and third crossroads again.  He stated we started with recommending a full-blown City employee and some had concerns with that.  He stated this idea of a temporary employee resolves a lot of the fears with benefits and longevity down the road.   City Manager Sabiston stated the door would be open to fully supervise the position but we do not have the baggage of long-term benefits.  He stated having just a space sharing agreement is not an ideal situation but if the discomfort of City Council is too great, we can do that.  Mr. Sabiston stated he would like to have some direction from City Council so he and Mr. Chichester can finalize this matter.
Councilman Liverman asked Mr. Sabiston for his recommendation of the options he mentioned.  He stated with this temporary employee, we would have no lingering issues with benefits and workers compensation.

City Manager Sabiston stated any kind of employee is covered under workers compensation.  He stated we envisioned having to provide that coverage.  He stated he has been comfortable with the City employee status from the beginning but he wants the City Council to be comfortable.  Mr. Sabiston stated even if we go with the temporary employee, we need to make it clear that the liability to the City is zero and no money will be coming out of our pockets.  He stated the cost will be RABA’s responsibility.
Councilman Liverman stated this will benefit the City.

City Manager Sabiston stated we will be helping ourselves by supporting this program.  He stated the City Council knows that.  He stated it is staggering what affect the Main Street Program can have on a community.  He stated this is not charity. 
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City Manager Sabiston stated we are not paying much money in the scheme of things, and this is really to help us.

Councilman Bobbitt stated whether we have a space sharing agreement with RABA or hire the individual as a temporary employee, the position will still have access to the City Manager, Planning Department and staff just as Victory Baptist Church did when they went through the Special Use Process.

Councilwoman Scarbrough asked the City Manager if he is asking the City Council to vote on this tonight.

City Manager Sabiston stated no, he is only asking for some direction on how to move forward with the contract.

Mayor Doughtie stated we have been discussing this for several weeks.  He stated the City Manager has offered us the best way to finalize this and move forward.  He stated he was able to talk with the Mayor of Shelby today regarding their Main Street Program.  He stated Shelby has been involved with this program since its beginning and the Mayor of Shelby indicated that this program is the best way to go about revitalizing a business district.  Mayor Doughtie stated RABA is just asking us to do this for one year to help them get started and then the program will be turned over to them.  

Councilman Ferebee stated the City Manager is looking for some direction tonight.

Mayor Doughtie stated yes.

It was the consensus of City Council that the City Manager and City Attorney draft a contract for the Main Street Manager to be a temporary City employee.

City Manager Sabiston stated they will try to have the contract ready by the next work session.

Councilman Bobbitt asked if there is a timetable to begin interviewing for the position.  He also asked if they are still receiving applications.

City Manager Sabiston stated the applications will be open until the position is filled.  He stated a Hiring Committee has been put together and they hope to begin meeting by the end of this week or the first of next week to start reviewing the applications.  He stated they have received about eight applications so far.

Mayor Doughtie stated this process has taken quite a bit of time but this City Council is very concerned about being responsible to the people that put us into office.  He stated we want to do what is best for the City but on the other hand, we want to do all we can to help RABA.  Mayor Doughtie stated a lot of effort has been put into this and it has been time well spent.
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City Manager Sabiston stated he has finally found someone that can facilitate a retreat for us.  He stated the Division of Community Services with the NC Department of Commerce can do this for cities.  He stated it has been tough to find someone affordable.  He stated we are looking at a few dates in late February or early March.

Other Business:  Comments from Mayor Doughtie
Mayor Doughtie commented on an event he participated in at the Roanoke Rapids Theatre this past Saturday.  He indicated that Mr. Gatling opened up the theatre for a community choir to join Becky Carroll and the Carroll Family to record a song Becky wrote for Haiti.  He stated proceeds from the sale of the recording will go to Haiti.

Mayor Doughtie requested the Council consider changing the format for public comment at regular Council meetings to allow citizens to sign up at the beginning of the meeting rather than having to fill out an application before the agenda is finalized—and also consider changing the agenda format to allow public comment earlier on the agenda.
There being no further business, motion was made by Councilman Lawson, seconded by Councilman Liverman and unanimously carried to adjourn.
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        Lisa B. Vincent, City Clerk

Approved by Council Action on:    3/9/10
